Secretariat Briefing Paper 1

FINANCIAL SECTOR COMPLIANCE TO ADDRESS MODERN SLAVERY AND HUMAN TRAFFICKING

Dr James Cockayne and Julie Oppermann Financial Sector Commission Secretariat



FOR A FINANCIAL SECTOR COMMISSION ON MODERN SLAVERY AND HUMAN TRAFFICKING

 $\hbox{$\mathbb{C}$}$ United Nations University, 2018.

All content, except where otherwise specified, is published under a Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial-Share Alike International license (CC BY-NC-SA4.0). Using, re-posting and citing this content is allowed without prior permission.

Citation: Dr James Cockayne and Julie Oppermann, "Secretariat Briefing Paper 1: Financial sector compliance to address modern slavery and human trafficking," *United Nations University Centre for Policy Research*, September 2018.

ISBN 978-92-808-9095-2

ABOUT THE BRIEFING PAPER SERIES

This is the first of three Briefing Papers that the Secretariat will provide to the Financial Sector Commission on Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking. The Briefing Papers are intended to provide a starting-point for Commissioners ahead of their deliberations. The aim is to provide a common base of information, and to point to issues Commissioners may wish to address and some of the solutions they may begin to consider.

This first paper, available prior to the first meeting in New York on 20-21 September 2018, provides a basic introduction to the ways in which the financial sector encounters and relates to modern slavery, forced labour and human trafficking, and considers the compliance issues raised for different actors in the sector. These include anti-money laundering and counterterrorist financing (AML/CFT) compliance concerns; and compliance with emerging anti-slavery supply chain transparency frameworks.

The second Briefing Paper will be available prior to the second meeting in Liechtenstein on 21 January 2019. It will focus on responsible lending and investment practices, exploring what guidance, tools and solutions are available to financial sector actors seeking to lend and invest in ways that reduce modern slavery and human trafficking risks.

The third Briefing Paper will be available prior to the third meeting in Australia in the second quarter of 2019. It will address financial innovation to prevent modern slavery and human trafficking, including innovation around inclusion, financial instruments and investments models, and technology.

INTRODUCTION

In September 2015, 193 Member States of the United Nations pledged to take immediate and effective measures to end modern slavery, forced labour and human trafficking by 2030, as one step in the UN's Agenda for Sustainable Development.¹ Soon after, the United Nations Security Council declared that human trafficking connected to conflict situations may threaten international peace and security,² and drew attention to the resulting risk of money-laundering and terrorist financing. The Security Council underlined the role of financial institutions, Financial Intelligence Units (FIU) and the Financial Action Task Force (FATF) in detecting and disrupting financial flows associated with this crime and encouraged the creation of public-private partnerships to this end. These risks have also been highlighted by both G-7 and G-20 leaders, who have underlined the importance of states and business working together to scale up action to end these crimes.³

The Liechtenstein Initiative for a Financial Sector Commission on Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking responds directly to these calls, and to calls from regulators and the sector for the formation of a multi-stakeholder working group, to drive forward knowledge and action.⁴ Made up of leaders from the financial sector, regulators, survivors, non-governmental organizations and other stakeholders, the Commission will develop ideas for action by the global financial sector to combat modern slavery and human trafficking.

Public and private institutions in the financial sector can come into contact with modern slavery and human trafficking in various ways. Financial institutions may handle funds generated by or associated with these practices, as traffickers move proceeds illicitly generated through modern slavery and human trafficking into the formal sphere. The proceeds of modern slavery and human trafficking may also simply look like legitimate business revenue, where the illicit conduct is occurring within an otherwise legitimate operation. Financial institutions may also provide financial goods or services to, or otherwise be directly linked to, businesses or activities associated with modern slavery, forced labour and human trafficking. This Briefing Paper explains what is known about these risks, the compliance regimes that are emerging to address these risks, and the opportunities available to the financial sector to scale up action.

1. FINANCING
AND BANKING
MODERN
SLAVERY
AND HUMAN
TRAFFICKING

Slavery and human trafficking are not new phenomena. Before these practices were formally prohibited, human bodies and labour provided lucrative sources of capital, and the trade in human beings was intimately linked to the financial sector.

While chattel slavery was permitted in the Americas and Western Europe, slaves offered important loan collateral throughout the Western financial system. In some cases, such as defaults, this meant that banks became slave-owners and slave-traders. Financial institutions on both sides of the Atlantic provided supply chain credit crucial to slavers' operations, helping them weather the cashflow stress implicit to the trade given the long gap between the initial capital outlays and expenses to fit-out or charter a vessel in Europe and to purchase slaves in Africa, and the final receipt of revenues from the sale of the slaves in the Americas, or commodities such as rum and American manufactures in Europe. Supply chain financing solutions were crucial to the industry's ability to operate.

Financial sector innovation was also crucial to the final abolition of chattel slavery in the UK. The implementation of abolition was only possible because of the arrangement in 1834 of what was then the largest syndicated loan in history, to the British government, to finance compensation packages – not to the slaves, however, but to the powerful slave-owners. The loan was worth a staggering 40 per cent of Britain's national public expenditure at the time. The last interest on this loan was only finally repaid in 2015. The Centre for the Study of the Legacies of British Slave-ownership explores *Some Potential Lessons from the British Financial Sector's Role in Perpetuating and Ending Chattel Slavery* in a companion paper prepared for the Commission.

Today, of course, slavery and human trafficking are illegal. 'Chattel' slavery, in which a person is formally recognized by the law as property, does not officially exist. *Slavery* - the exercise of the powers of ownership over another person - is in fact subject to the strongest kind of ban known to international law: it is illegal at all times, in all places, without any exception whatsoever. Strong bans also prohibit: *forced labour* - which refers to situations in which persons are coerced to work through the use of violence or intimidation, or by more subtle means such as accumulated debt, retention of identity papers or threats of denunciation to immigration authorities; and *human trafficking* - which refers to the recruitment, movement and handling of people through coercion, deception or abuse of power, or payment of someone controlling them, for the purpose of exploitation (forced labour, commercial sexual exploitation or organ trafficking).

These bans in international law overlap, and are transposed into domestic law in a variety of ways. Yet despite these official bans, these practices – even the exercise of control that *de facto* amounts to the exercise of the powers of ownership – remain astonishingly widespread, thought to touch almost every country on earth. ¹⁰ By the best available estimate, over 40.3 million men, women and children experienced one of these forms of exploitation in 2016 – 1 in every 185 people. ¹¹ Proceeds from forced labour alone are estimated to generate over \$150 billion annually. ¹² It is the persistence of these practices, despite their formal abolition, that has led to increased reference to *modern slavery* – a non-legal umbrella term, encompassing several forms of severe exploitation, including forced labour, forced marriage, servitude, debt bondage and human trafficking. ¹³

Modern slavery describes patterns of exploitation arranged in the gaps in the law and its enforcement, not on the solid ground of the law itself. It refers to the *de facto* hidden exploitation that our economic, legal and financial systems permit and acquiesce in, rather than a *de jure* system of chattel slavery in which people are formally treated as property. It takes myriad forms, from bonded labour in South Asian brick kilns to slave-like practices in Amazonian charcoal farms; from labour trafficking onto farms and nail salons in the US to sex trafficking from West Africa to Europe; from slavery on fishing vessels in South-East Asia to government-enforced labour in the cotton fields of Central Asia.

Modern slavery and human trafficking arise out of weaknesses in legal protections and their enforcement, so it is unsurprising that vulnerability to slavery and trafficking tracks broader socio-economic inequalities. Risks are broadly higher in poor and developing countries than in wealthier, developed countries. They are higher for marginalized and excluded groups, including women, girls, low-caste individuals, refugees, those displaced by disaster and conflict, and migrant workers. And risks are higher for low-skilled workers than skilled workers, for those with lower education levels – and the unbanked and those facing financial vulnerability, due to unexpected one-off financial burdens such as sickness, weddings or funerals.¹⁴

Understanding that modern slavery occurs *despite* formal prohibition is crucial to understanding how the financial sector is exposed to it – and may help to promote it, or to prevent and remedy it. The formal abolition of slavery means that our economic system no longer treats people as capital. Instead, our structures sometimes informally promote practices that render people akin to commodities or, as Professor Kevin Bales put it, "disposable people". Strong incentives in the global political economy encourage the externalization of risk down long value-chains, often onto those most vulnerable. When the labour practices used to extract value from vulnerable workers involve violence, intimidation, coercion, fraud, abuse of power or the exercise of the powers of ownership, this may amount to forced labour, human trafficking or modern slavery.

Modern slavery and human trafficking thus raise two major questions for the financial sector:

1. first, is the sector doing all it can to comply with legal requirements intended to prevent, disrupt and remedy modern slavery and human trafficking, including anti-money laundering, counter-terrorist financing and anti-slavery-specific reporting and compliance regimes? The better that these regimes are enforced, the lower the risk of modern slavery and human trafficking.

And

2. second, going beyond compliance, is the sector doing all it can to identify and reduce the modern slavery and human trafficking risks to people generated by its own business practices, and the practices of the businesses, organizations and individuals it supports and serves?

The remainder of this Briefing Paper focuses on the first of these questions. The second Briefing Paper will turn to the second question, exploring how to identify and reduce risks to people. The third Briefing Paper will explore new innovations in financial instruments, inclusion and technology that may help the financial sector address both questions.

2. PATTERNS OF INTERACTION

Precisely because modern slavery and human trafficking are illicit and hidden, we need to understand how the financial sector's practices intersect with the phenomena, if the sector is to improve its management of risks – whether to business or to people. Modern slavery and human trafficking manifest in different ways in different sectors and at different points in the value-chain, depending on what loopholes and vulnerabilities are available to be exploited.

Modern slavery and human trafficking risks may arise in non-commercial contexts (for example through forced marriage, domestic servitude, or in conflict contexts) and at multiple points along commercial value-chains:

- raw materials are often mined, harvested, fished and extracted in harsh and poorly regulated conditions;
- manufacturers are often forced by buyers to show maximum flexibility on deadlines and orders, and at the same time to reduce labour costs, in some cases creating extreme pressure on working conditions;
- transporters, suppliers and distributors may impose a range of logistical, health and safety and other operational risks on workers; and
- workers themselves often face trafficking and bondage risks in working with labour brokers and employment agencies to find employment, often overseas.

These factors combine in different ways along global value chains. In low-income countries, exploitation is particularly prevalent in sectors that are labour-intensive, and rely on migrant or seasonal labour, such as agriculture, extractives and construction. In high-income countries, modern slavery and human trafficking may occur in other sectors, such as entertainment, domestic care and personal services. Financial sector actors face a variety of different risks depending on their role in financing and banking the businesses, organizations and households involved.

Typologies

Researchers have begun developing national typologies of modern slavery and human trafficking. In the United States, Polaris, which runs the national anti-trafficking hotline, has used case data to identify 25 types of human trafficking and modern slavery. And in the UK, researchers from the Home Office have identified 17 distinct types of modern slavery. Sectoral typologies and risk maps are also emerging. Verité has developed a Forced Labor Commodity Atlas – which highlights commodities that are linked to human trafficking and modern slavery in global supply chains, such as cocoa, palm oil, sugar and cotton — and a related Responsible Sourcing Tool. The US Department of Labor provides a list of goods produced by child labour or forced labour, and a Sweat and Toil app. Other organizations have mapped risk in palm oil, food and beverage, apparel and footwear, and leather supply chains.

In the financial sector, national, regional and global regulatory actors have published typologies based on existing financial sector reporting, perhaps most notably the Financial Action Task Force and Asia Pacific Group on Money Laundering joint report on *Financial Flows from Human Trafficking* in July 2018, which includes numerous real life case studies.²⁵ These typologies have drawn attention to the role that cash couriers, straw men and cashintensive businesses typically play in human trafficking networks. In the US

and Europe, Thomson Reuters Foundation has worked with a number of commercial and retail banks to develop indicators and a toolkit that banks can use to improve risk identification, both through transaction data analysis and through training bank tellers to identify victims and those at-risk. As yet, however, many of these analytical frameworks remain largely untested in the field, and newer data analysis techniques – such as machine learning and natural language processing – are only just beginning to be applied to this problem set.

Working with survivors to strengthen risk analysis

The fact that these typologies have been built using self-reported data of courses raises a question about sample bias: has the sector been looking for the right things?

The recent FATF/APG report, Financial Flows from Human Trafficking, for example, notes that the analysis to date has uncovered patterns primarily at the level of interaction between the sector (especially banks) and victims, rather than at higher levels of trafficking organizations. ²⁶ Survivor experiences may, however, be useful in helping financial sector actors understand where it interacts with or facilitates exploitative businesses. This is the approach that underpins emerging partnerships such as *Project Protect* in Canada, a public-private partnership between regulators, financial institutions, law enforcement and others that works to strengthen understanding of human trafficking among member institutions and to increase relevant reporting to the national financial intelligence unit (FIU), FINTRAC/CANAFE. ²⁷

Survivor experiences also underpin an important new analysis in the US from Polaris. Paraming on over a decade of national hotline case data, supplemented by further research, Polaris mapped 22 different types of trafficking experienced in the US against six different types of financial services (personal banking, business banking, credit and debit cards, money service business, retail check cashing, and payroll), exploring the sector's role in recruitment, trafficking operations, and the maintenance of control over victims. The analysis also considers the sector's role in remedying harms done to survivors – including ensuring survivors' past association with trafficking does not lead to them being denied financial services. The study points to various patterns in the ways that the financial sector intersects with modern slavery and human trafficking, such as:

- handling, and lending migrant workers money to pay, improper recruitment fees;
- lending funds for visa purchases to people that, upon arrival in the US on those visas, are forced into commercial sexual exploitation;
- operating credit cards, debit cards, and bank accounts in the name of victims of commercial sexual exploitation that are in fact controlled by recruiters and managers;
- operating automatic teller machines (ATMs) on entertainment and service business premises (nail salons, massage parlours) that are in fact engaged in slavery and sex trafficking;
- facilitating transfers from illicit massage businesses to related businesses (restaurants, grocery stores, dry cleaners) which are used to launder the proceeds of crime; and
- operating the conversion of virtual currencies such as Bitcoin, used in illicit commercial sex businesses, to fiat currency.

Weak analysis of the financial footprint of global labour exploitation

Another issue that emerges from existing analyses is that to date reporting entities have struggled to identify cases involving labour exploitation, rather than commercial sexual exploitation, because of the difficulty of identifying proceeds of labour exploitation commingled with legitimate business revenue.²⁹ The risk is that the indicators and tools that are emerging, based on datasets skewed towards commercial sexual exploitation, may direct the attention and resources of financial institutions towards those crimes, and leave modern slavery and human trafficking involving forced labour unseen.

Polaris notes that

The fractured nature of the labor supply chain... makes it difficult to see a comprehensive picture of the finances of all parties associated – especially when each entity in the chain may utilize different financial institutions... red flag indicators of labor trafficking are so elusive that bank investigations rarely advance far enough to warrant a [request for information from other financial institutions under section 314B of the USA PATRIOT Act] ... As AML professionals pioneer new ways to overcome barriers to detecting labor trafficking through financial activity, it would be wise to focus on industries like agriculture that employ large numbers of foreign national low-wage workers, have non-unionized workforces, and/or utilize labor contractors rather than direct hire workers. All of these factors are associated with structural issues that make workers vulnerable to trafficking [as is reliance on employer-tied visas]. 30

Polaris points to a range of potential labour trafficking indicators that may need to be researched and incorporated into existing guidance and toolkits; ³¹ and the recent FATF report also provides some insights on financial patterns specific to human trafficking for forced labour. ³² Yet most of this analysis has focused, to date, on transactions intersecting with financial institutions primarily in developed countries. There may be less coverage of and learning from - the experience of, for example, victims of bonded labour in South Asia, victims of slave-like practices in Brazil, or migrant workers in the Gulf. New risk analysis tools and methods may be needed to better understand how modern slavery and human trafficking intersect with the remittance sector, money service businesses, and microcredit organizations in those contexts. We explore this question further later in the Briefing Paper.

Similarly, the existing financial sector typologies have drawn heavily on antimoney laundering and counter-terrorist financing (AML/CFT) reporting. As we discuss in the next section, this plays an important role in fighting modern slavery and human trafficking. But it also means that this analysis has largely focused on how the financial sector handles proceeds of modern slavery and human trafficking – and has therefore focused on retail banking, credit card transactions and money service businesses. That risk analysis has not yet been connected up to analysis of the ways in which the financial sector may, through lending and investment, facilitate the commission of modern slavery or human trafficking in the first place. However, as we see in later sections of this paper, new reporting and due diligence frameworks are beginning to push the sector in this direction.

3. ANTI-MONEY
LAUNDERING
AND COUNTERTERRORIST
FINANCING
(AML/CFT)
REGIMES

One regulatory regime that has already proven significant in the sector's efforts to understand and manage modern slavery and human trafficking risks is the anti-money laundering and counter-terrorist financing (AML/CFT) regime. Most jurisdictions require that financial service providers take due diligence ('Know Your Customer' or KYC) and reporting steps intended to prevent laundering of funds arising from or associated with certain types of crimes, or terrorism.³³ In the US, for example, these obligations apply to banks, securities and commodities firms (brokers/dealers, investment advisers, mutual funds, hedge funds, commodity traders), money service businesses (check cashers, forex dealers, prepaid access card providers, postal services), insurance companies, credit card system operators, certain commodity dealers, pawn brokers, casinos, and in some cases other nonbank financial institutions.

Even where jurisdictions do not specifically identify modern slavery, forced labour and human trafficking as predicate crimes to which AML/CFT obligations attach, in most cases slavery and trafficking meet the relevant threshold criteria. Both modern slavery and human trafficking are "crimes of crimes": the conduct that constitutes slavery, forced labour or human trafficking will almost always amount to some other crime – such as assault, fraud, bodily harm or kidnapping. A survey by Clifford Chance and LibertyAsia of 18 jurisdictions worldwide found that human trafficking would be a predicate offense in all of them, though it was nominated as such in only some of them.³⁴ And CFT obligations may come into play where certain designated terrorist groups are involved in the trafficking, as ISIL and Boko Haram have been in the past.³⁵

Compliance with these AML/CFT regimes is important to the fight against modern slavery and human trafficking in three ways: reporting, law enforcement and risk analysis. Financial intermediaries are obliged to report suspicious activity to national financial regulators (usually Financial Intelligence Units). These 'Suspicious Activity Reports' (SARs) or 'Suspicious Transaction Reports' (STRs) allow national regulators to work with law enforcement to disrupt modern slavery and human trafficking. Financial data can be a powerful evidentiary tool in securing justice for victims, not least because it can reduce prosecutors' reliance on victim testimony. SARs/STRs also allow the reporting entity to better understand its own risk exposure, by discharging its KYC obligations. The resulting data holds significant potential not only for compliance and reporting but also for informing these entities' lending and investment practices, a point that will be explored further in the second Briefing Paper.

Nonetheless, effective use of AML/CFT regimes faces several obstacles.

KYC does not necessarily reveal modern slavery and human trafficking risk

Despite complying with existing KYC obligations, reporting entities may not, in fact, know their customers' exposure to modern slavery and human trafficking risks. Reporting entities may not be routinely looking for behaviours, practices or indicators of modern slavery and human trafficking, which may be buried in their customers' supply chains, or intermingled with legitimate business. Regulators can encourage reporting entities to pay attention to these issues by issuing formal advisories on identifying activity indicative of modern slavery and human trafficking (as the US, Canada and UK have),³⁷ through regular updates on the latest intelligence on modern slavery and human trafficking threats, or through requiring reporting entities to indicate on SARs/STRs whether the suspicious activity may be indicative of modern slavery or human trafficking – as is the case in Hong Kong.

New toolkits and indicators, such as those developed through the banking Alliances supported by the Thomson Reuters Foundation, may also help financial sector actors understand how to better know their customers. ³⁸ And some financial institutions have started working with specialist anti-trafficking NGOs to conduct open source and media monitoring to strengthen their KYC systems. There may also be opportunities for financial service providers to integrate modern slavery and human trafficking considerations into their KYC processes, as part of their efforts to keep credit risk and capital costs low. This may help lower financial actors' costs: there is some evidence, already, of a correlation between a company's performance on environmental, social and governance (ESG) factors such as modern slavery and human trafficking, and its credit risk. ³⁹ And there is a growing effort to incorporate ESG factors into KYC processes, including by the International Chamber of Commerce Banking Commission's Sustainable Trade Finance working group. ⁴⁰

To date, however these efforts have not been tailored to reflect state of the art knowledge on human trafficking and modern slavery risks.

The strength of risk analysis depends on the data available

Even if they actively look for slavery and trafficking risks, reporting entities may struggle to find reliable data and information, and to share the information they do find. Access to reliable information about the supply chains and business practices of their customers will be key.

A variety of audit firms, data providers and reporting frameworks has emerged to inform environmental, social and governance (ESG) investors on human rights risks. ⁴¹ Investors, especially on the private equity side, are also exploring new methods for sourcing and aggregating data, including from workers themselves, and from firms and NGOs working with vulnerable populations. Several efforts focused specifically on anti-slavery and anti-trafficking are of note:

- the Victim Case Management System developed by LibertyAsia, Salesforce and the US Department of State allows frontline antitrafficking NGOs to organize, store, share and analyze case management records, in some cases with financial institutions;
- a UK-based NGO, Stop the Traffik, has worked with law enforcement, intelligence specialists and technology providers to create a platform generating intelligence-style products from large-scale anti-trafficking data aggregation;⁴² and
- the Sustainability Incubator has developed a screening system that combines technology in existing platforms with the collection of industry data and authoritative human rights data to improve the visibility of slavery in seafood supply chains.⁴³

But constraints on how financial sector actors share information with each other - intended both to protect the privacy of their customers, and to prevent cartel behaviour - as well as constraints on sharing information with regulators and law enforcement, continue to limit our understanding of risks for the financial sector. 44 Some jurisdictions have taken steps to facilitate information-sharing. In the US, sections 314 (a) and (b) of the USA PATRIOT Act allow two or more financial institutions to "share information with one another regarding individuals, entities, organizations, and countries suspected of possible terrorist or money laundering activities," and establish a safe harbor from liability that might otherwise arise from such information-sharing with peers. 45 In the UK, the Joint Money Laundering Intelligence Taskforce (JMLIT) brings together government actors, law enforcement

and financial institutions to share information to better understand and disrupt various crimes, including human trafficking and modern slavery. ⁴⁶ Australia, Singapore and Hong Kong have also developed public-private financial information-sharing partnerships, and more than 20 jurisdictions have committed to doing so. ⁴⁷ The Financial Action Task Force (FATF) has also issued guidance for information-sharing, providing guidance on how financial institutions can best implement FATF Recommendations 18, 20 and 21. ⁴⁸

Even with national information-sharing partnerships, however, borders hamper understanding the risks in global value-chains. Regulators face challenges in cross-border information-sharing, due to weaknesses in mutual legal assistance arrangements, data protection rules and banking secrecy frameworks.⁴⁹ There may be a need for multi-country financial information-sharing partnerships focused on modern slavery and human trafficking.

Over-zealous de-risking may be counter-productive

Financial institutions and other businesses that discover risks of modern slavery and human trafficking in their value chains may choose to "de-risk" – in other words, to terminate the relationship with the business partner in question. This does nothing to remedy the situation of the *people* at risk of modern slavery and human trafficking – and may, as a result, fall short of the institution's responsibilities under the UN Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights, a matter to which we will return in the second Briefing Paper.

What is more, even as it reduces the institution's risk exposure, over-zealous de-risking may actually *increase* the overall risk of modern slavery and human trafficking, since it may push the jettisoned business into informal and illicit financing arrangements. It may also hurt financial inclusion, especially where financial institutions terminate correspondent banking relationships (CBR).⁵⁰ CBRs allow local banks to gain access to foreign financial markets and carry out cross-border transactions.⁵¹ Terminating these relationships – to reduce AML/CFT risk – may have a particularly negative impact on migrant worker remittances, pushing them out of the formal sector, into informal channels where workers may be exposed to greater risks of exploitation.⁵²

De-risking may represent a market failure that increases systemic risks of modern slavery and human trafficking, and jeopardizes achievement of numerous Sustainable Development Goals. Financial sector actors may need to consider whether AML/CFT and other regulatory frameworks need to be adjusted to avoid this unintended outcome. It may, ultimately, prove more useful for financial sector actors *not* to claim there is "no slavery, forced labour or human trafficking" in their value chains, but rather to improve their awareness of the labour conditions in their customers' businesses and engage with their customers to steadily reduce and remediate slavery and trafficking risks, including by using new techniques and technologies to promote financial inclusion and social finance.⁵³ We return to this question in the second and third Briefing Papers.

4. SUPPLY CHAIN TRANSPARENCY AND DUE DILIGENCE REGIMES AML/CFT frameworks offer an important mechanism for reducing the risks that financial institutions will handle and launder the proceeds of modern slavery and human trafficking. Beyond AML/CFT, financial institutions must also comply with an emerging array of human rights transparency and due diligence regimes that have emerged in recent years, many of them focused on business supply chains. NGOs have started to provide guidance on compliance with these regimes - which affect all parts of the financial sector, not just banking practices.⁵⁴

Brazil's 'Dirty List'

One of the oldest such regimes is that of Brazil. Brazil was the destination of around 40 per cent of all slaves trafficked across the Atlantic (compared to around 3.5 per cent to the US). It formally abolished slavery only in 1888, and continues to wrestle with slave-like practices, especially in rural agriculture and mining, but also in manufacturing, construction and urban services. Brazil has one of the most sophisticated slavery monitoring systems in the world, including a digital Observatory, 55 Special Mobile Inspection Groups (GEFM), and, since 2003, a multistakeholder National Commission to Eradicate Slaver Labour (CONATRAE) which issues and updates a National Plan for the Eradication of Forced Labour. 56

In 2004, the Brazilian government created a government-operated register of names of employers caught by GEFM exploiting workers in conditions analogous to slavery. This national, public 'Dirty List' (lista suja) included information about the offending company, the location of the offense, the product cultivated and the number of workers affected. From 2004, the system was also accompanied by a multi-stakeholder National Pact for the Eradication of Slaver Labour, with participants agreeing not to collaborate with companies on the Dirty List. In 2013, 380 corporations, accounting for 30 per cent of Brazilian gross national product, had signed onto the Pact. Listed companies were also barred from certain public contracts, and listing became a key indicator by which Brazil's financial sector assessed social risk in their actual and potential relationships, with the government formally recommending this approach.⁵⁷ Public and private financial institutions, Including the Banco do Brasil, the Banco da Amazônia, the Banco do Nordeste and the Brazilian Development Bank (BNDES) all refused credit to companies included on the Dirty List,58 protected from legal action by the fact that the list was government issued.

Other steps followed. In 2014, Brazil adopted a constitutional amendment to allowing the confiscation of proceeds of slavery. The state of São Paulo adopted a law preventing companies on the list from collecting statemandated sales tax, essentially barring them from commerce in Brazil's most populous state. Some observers believe that these measures began to translate into measurable impacts on company stock prices, with listing corresponding to drops in stock price. ⁵⁹ Perhaps unsurprisingly, the Dirty List met increasingly organized political and legal opposition from major business interests.

In 2013, one of the companies constructing stadiums for the World Cup, OAS SA, was placed on the Dirty List, based on allegations of forced labour in Minas Gerais. The Caixa Econômica Federal, a federal bank, suspended financing to OAS SA. But OAS SA obtained a court order forcing its removal from the list. Following a broader business campaign and legal action brought by the Brazilian Association of Real Estate Developers in December 2014, the President of the Brazilian Supreme Court suspended the list on constitutional grounds. Civil society organizations quickly organized a successful request to release the list under the Brazilian Freedom of Information Act. Considerable controversy followed, until in May 2016, the government adopted a new Dirty List framework. The Temer government, once in office, sought to significantly narrow the scope of what would be considered slave labour, but its efforts failed in the Supreme Court.

The Dirty List is unique in the world in providing a government-approved register of commercial organizations found to have violated modern slavery or human trafficking standards. The provision of this list has, however, greatly facilitated financial actors' assessments of slavery and trafficking risks in Brazil. That has equally made the Dirty List a target for resistance and a magnet for political controversy in Brazil. And while the Dirty List provides a good example of using divestment to promote compliance, financial sector actors, in particular investors, may also use their role as active owners, and other forms of leverage, to promote good practice in their own supplychains, amongst their client bases and investments, and amongst their peers. The second Briefing Paper in this series, which will be made available prior to the January 2019 consultation of the Commission, will look at these issues in more depth.

US steps towards supply chain transparency

In 2010, US Congress adopted the *Dodd-Frank* Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, implemented by the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) in 2012. Section 1502 of the act requires companies registered on the US stock market to report annually whether gold, tin, tungsten or tantalum in their supply chains come from the Democratic Republic of Congo or an adjoining country and, if so, to carry out a due diligence review of the supply chain. ⁶² The Enough Project has concluded that this provision underpinned significant improvements in the transparency of corporate supply chains and a reduction of mines controlled by conflict actors in eastern DRC. ⁶³

In 2012, *California* legislators enacted the California Transparency in Supply Chains Act. The act requires retail sellers and manufacturers operating in or headquartered in California with worldwide annual revenues of \$100 million or more to report (but only one time) on their efforts to eradicate modern slavery and human trafficking from their direct supply chains, whether the supply chains be in California or abroad. Businesses subject to the Act must disclose on their website:

- their processes for verifying product supply chains to evaluate risks;
- their auditing efforts to evaluate their suppliers' compliance with the law;
- direct (i.e. first-tier) suppliers' certification that materials incorporated into the products they provide comply with the laws;
- steps taken to ensure internal accountability for employees or contractors who fail to meet compliance standards; and
- training provided to employees and managers.

The Act was specifically designed to improve market transparency and relies on purchasers and investors to punish poor preventive and remedial action. It does not provide for significant government penalties either for failure to report, or, indeed, for not taking serious preventive or remedial action. In 2015, Californian Attorney-General Kamala Harris issued guidance for businesses on how to comply more effectively with the act. ⁶⁴ Yet reviews of its effect have found only limited compliance (31 per cent for the first five years). ⁶⁵

Other important steps towards supply chain transparency, due diligence and compliance have been taken by the US government through measures targeting *federal government contracts* - including those issued by federal lending, investment and financing agencies. Since 2015, these rules have imposed measures preventing the federal government from hiring contractors involved in human trafficking, with flow-down to subcontractors. They require contractors and subcontractors to notify government procurement personnel whenever they receive credible information of human trafficking or violations of the prohibited practices associated with trafficking, and permit federal agencies to impose remedies, including termination, for failure to comply with the requirements.

In some cases they also require that US government contracting personnel check the Department of Labor's "List of Goods Produced by Forced or Indentured Child Labor" when issuing a solicitation for supplies. If the product appears on the list, the contractor is required to certify that it will not supply any end product from countries (subject to certain exceptions) that appear on the list; or to certify that it has made a good faith effort to determine whether forced or indentured labor was used to mine, produce, or manufacture any end product to be furnished under the contract. Noncompliance can also lead to contract termination, and penalties.⁶⁷

Western European regimes

In 2013, the *European Union* adopted a Directive (2014/95/EU) on Non-Financial Reporting requiring businesses with more than 500 employees to disclose their management of human rights impacts. In 2017, the European Commission adopted Guidelines on company reporting under the Directive, highlighting human trafficking.⁶⁸ The Guidelines make clear that companies may consider disclosing material information and key performance indicators on processes and measures for preventing trafficking in human beings. The EU also imposes human rights due diligence obligations for importers of conflict minerals,⁶⁹ timber and timber product operators,⁷⁰ and the Commission is assessing introducing further due diligence requirements for corporate boards.⁷¹

In 2015, the *UK* government passed the *Modern Slavery Act*, which is modelled after the Californian act discussed above. The *Modern Slavery Act* applies to any business, or part of a business, that supplies goods or services in the UK and has a global turnover of GBP 36 million or more. These businesses must publish an annual board-approved statement, signed by a director (or equivalent) in a "prominent" place on their website, setting out what the organization has done to ensure there is no slavery in any part of its business, including (but not limited to) its supply chains. This may include information on internal training, company-wide policies and governance structures.

These requirements are significant. Board approval ensures strategiclevel attention to the company's efforts to identify and reduce slavery and trafficking risks. A director's signature creates accountability. Publication of the statement improves market information for consumers, investors, and others stakeholders. Yet as with the California Supply Chains Transparency Act, the UK Modern Slavery Act promotes transparency without mandating specific due diligence steps, and relies on reputational risk to incentivize action. There is nothing, in theory, to prevent a company reporting that it has decided not to address the slavery risks it found, or even that it has done nothing to look for those risks. It does not impose criminal or financial penalties apply for non-compliance. Moreover, companies are not required to deposit their statements in a central database, or even to report on specific due diligence factors or prevention measures, so it has fallen to nongovernmental organizations to collect and make sense of these statements. The Modern Slavery Registry, organized by the Business and Human Rights Resource Centre, has collected over 6,000 statements - of which only 19 per cent meet the minimum requirements of the Act. 73 An analysis of electronics sector compliance with the Act found similar compliance rates.⁷⁴ The UK government has recently launched an independent review of the Act. 75

In *France*, the *Devoir de vigilance des sociétés mères et des entreprises donneuses d'ordre*, enacted in 2017, establishes a reporting threshold based not on annual turnover, but on personnel numbers: any business with more than 5,000 employees registered in France, or more than 10,000 employees working in direct or indirect subsidiaries globally, must comply. These companies must establish, publish and implement a human rights due diligence (*vigilance*) plan, and set out how the plan will mitigate and address negative human rights impacts.

As we will explore more in the second Briefing Paper, similar arrangements may now be emerging in other Western European jurisdictions. In the Netherlands, the government has initiated a process for the formation of a series of sectoral 'covenants' between government, business and civil society actors - including a Dutch Banking Sector Agreement on international responsible business conduct regarding human rights.⁷⁷ This agreement, which focuses on corporate loans and project finance, sets out arrangements not only for transparency and reporting, but also human rights due diligence, client engagement, and enabling remediation. Dutch Parliament has also been considering a new law imposing due diligence obligations specifically relating to child labour.⁷⁸ In **Switzerland**, a citizen-led Responsible Business Initiative and a counter-proposal emerging out of the Swiss parliament explicitly link human rights due diligence to (civil) corporate civil liability.⁷⁹ And in Germany, the National Action Plan on Business and Human Rights makes clear that if more than 50% of all German-based companies with over 500 employees have not taken credible action to integrate human rights due diligence in their operations by 2020, the government will examine further steps, including legislative measures providing for mandatory human rights due diligence.80

Australia

Finally, not one but two similar supply chain transparency and due diligence regimes are now emerging in Australia. The **Commonwealth** (federal) parliament looks set in coming months to adopt a Modern Slavery Act that will create a reporting regime for businesses that have an annual turnover of more than AUD 100 million. To encourage greater compliance, the government would publish a list of the over 3,000 businesses that would be required to report in line with the new legislation. Additionally, the government would also create a central, publicly accessible repository of all submitted disclosure statements. To achieve this, the act foresees creating a business unit, which would manage the repository and "advise businesses on modern slavery risks in their supply chains". The legislation would also require federal government entities - including public sector financial institutions - to comply with the Act.81 Meanwhile, one of Australia's constituent states, New South Wales, has already adopted its own Modern Slavery Act. This covers businesses with an annual turnover of AUD 50 million and an employee in NSW, imposes reporting requirements, creates a registry of reporting statements, and institutes penalties of up to AUD 1.1. million for failure to comply. Implementing regulations will also set out more detailed reporting requirements.82

Growing roles for government and for engagement

Two themes emerge from this review of recent transparency and due diligence frameworks.

First, regimes with weak penalties have met with poor compliance and have not generated coherent bodies of information allowing consumers and investors to effectively differentiate good performance from bad. And a proliferation of unharmonized regimes has led to a fragmented compliance landscape. Enterprising actors have emerged to help make sense of this dispersed information, on both a non-profit model (such as the Modern Slavery Registry) and a for-profit model (such as FRDM.co, a company that sells supply-chain risk analysis and compliance services to large procurement entities). And there are clear signs now that governments are taking on a growing role, whether in compiling risk analysis and reporting statements, offering advice to business or providing risk assessments or, increasingly, making human rights due diligence mandatory. The move towards mandatory human rights due diligence will arguably make it even more important for financial sector actors to adopt responsible lending and investment practices.

Second, we also see signs that, as Verité put it in reviewing compliance with the California *Transparency in Supply Chains Act,* "compliance is not enough".⁸³ Effective efforts to reduce modern slavery and human trafficking risks require organizations to undertake direct client and supplier engagement and to proactively manage risks down through partnership and remediation. This resonates with the approach emerging around de-risking in the AML/CFT sphere.

How is the sector to achieve these goals? We turn to those questions in the second Briefing Paper.

5. CROSS-CUTTING ISSUES FOR THE COMMISSION'S CONSIDERATION Four cross-cutting issues emerge from this overview:

- How to strengthen financial sector understanding of modern slavery and human trafficking risks in different places, sectors and populations, especially around 1) labour trafficking risks; and 2) the role of nonbanking financial services.
- 2. How to **improve the risk data available** to the financial sector, including through: 1) KYC arrangements; 2) scaling up promising analytical techniques, including by piloting, iteration and scaling up of effective analytical tools and frameworks;; 3) promotion of effective transparency and due diligence regulatory frameworks; and 4) a governmental role in compiling, analyzing and publishing information about organizations, hotspots, routes or flows associated with these risks;
- 3. How to strengthen information-sharing partnerships between the financial sector, regulators and civil society, including: 1) addressing regulatory and policy barriers; and 2) creating or scaling up safe and reliable platforms for multi-country, multi-sectoral information exchange; and
- 4. How to encourage the financial sector to move from a de-risking stance to an approach based on client engagement and remediation.

ENDNOTES

- ¹ For more, see https://www.alliance87.org/.
- See UN Doc. S/PRST/2015/25, 16 December 2015; S/RES/2331 (2016), 20 December 2016; S/RES/2388 (2017), 21 November 2017; Rodrigo Campos, "U.N. sanctions six people on Libya human-trafficking", Reuters, 7 June 2018.
- Chair's Statement: Security Ministers' Meeting. Statement made at the G7 on 24 April 2018. Available from: https://g7.gc.ca/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/CHAIRS_STATEMENT.pdf
- See United Nations University, 25 Keys to Unlock the Financial Chains of Human Trafficking & Modern Slavery (New York, 2017), available at http://collections.unu.edu/eserv/UNU:6232/ BreakingtheFinancialChains_FullBooklet_Web.pdf.
- 5. Sharon Ann Murphy, Banking on Slavery in the Antebellum South (2017). Available from: https://economics.yale.edu/sites/default/ files/banks_and_slavery_yale.pdf.
- David Teather, "Bank admits it owned slaves," The Guardian (21 January 2005). Available from: https://www.theguardian.com/ world/2005/jan/22/usa.davidteather.
- See Barcelona Traction, Light and Power Company Limited (New Application, 1962), Belgium v Spain, Judgment, Merits, Second Phase, [1970] ICJ Rep 3, p. 33; for more on the definition of slavery see Slavery, Servitude, Forced Labour and Similar Institutions and Practices Convention of 1926 (Slavery Convention of 1926), 60 L.N.T.S. 253, entered into force 9 March 1927; Supplementary Convention on the Abolition of Slavery, the Slave Trade, and Institutions and Practices Similar to Slavery, 226 U.N.T.S. 3, entered into force 30 April 1957; and Jean Allain, Slavery in International Law: Of Human Exploitation and Trafficking (Brill, 2012).
- For more on the definition of forced labour, see ILO, ILO Declaration on Fundamental Principles and Rights at Work, June 1988, available at: http://www.refworld.org/docid/425bbdf72.html; Convention concerning Forced or Compulsory Labour (ILO No. 29), 39 U.N.T.S. 55; and Abolition of Forced Labour Convention (ILO No. 105), 320 U.N.T.S. 291, entered into force 17 January, 1959; and ILO, Protocol Concerning Forced Labour, Geneva, 103rd ILC session (11 June 2014).
- See Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children, supplementing the United Nations Convention against Transnational Organized Crime, 15 November 2000, U.N.T.S., vol. 2237, p. 319, UN Doc.
- Walk Free Foundation, Global Slavery Index 2018 (Perth: 2018), available at https://www.globalslaveryindex.org/.
- ILO and Walk Free Foundation, Global estimates of modern slavery: forced labour and forced marriage (Geneva, 2017), available at https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/@ dgreports/@dcomm/documents/publication/wcms_575479.pdf.
- ILO, Profits and Poverty: The Economics of Forced Labour (Geneva, 2014), available at https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/ groups/public/—ed_norm/—declaration/documents/publication/ wcms_243391.pdf.
- There is no formal definition of 'modern slavery' at the international level, though the UN human rights system has used the term 'contemporary forms of slavery' for over two decades. The UK Modern Slavery Act defines modern slavery through reference to Article 4 of the European Convention on Human Rights.

- See generally Mike Kaye and Aidan McQuade, "A discussion paper on Poverty, Development and the Elimination of Slavery," Anti Slavery International, October 2007. For a discussion of vulnerability modelling see and https://www.globalslaveryindex.org/2018/methodology/vulnerability/ and Jacqueline Joudo Larsen and Davina P. Durgana, "Measuring Vulnerability and Estimating Prevalence of Modern Slavery", in Chance, vol. 30, issue 3 (2017), pp. 21-29.
- 15. Kevin Bales, Disposable People: New Slavery in the Global Economy (University of California Press, 1999).
- Polaris, The Typology of Modern Slavery: Defining Sex and Labor Trafficking in the United States (March 2017). Available from: https://polarisproject.org/sites/default/files/Polaris-Typology-of-Modern-Slavery.pdf
- 17. Christine Cooper, Olivia Hesketh, et al. A Typology of Modern Slavery Offences in the UK Research Report 93 (UK Home Office, October 2017). Available from: https://www. antislaverycommissioner.co.uk/media/1190/a-typology-of-modern-slavery-offences.pdf
- Verité, Forced Labor Commodity Atlas. Available from: https:// www.verite.org/commodity-atlas/. And see Verité, Strengthening Protections Against Trafficking in Persons in Federal and Corporate Supply Chains: Research on Risk in 43 Commodities Worldwide (2017), available at https://www.verite.org/wp-content/ uploads/2017/04/EO-and-Commodity-Reports-Combined-FINAL-2017.pdf.
- 19. See https://www.responsiblesourcingtool.org/.
- See https://www.dol.gov/agencies/ilab/reports/child-labor/list-ofgoods
- Humanity United, Exploitative Labor Practices in the Global Palm Oil Industry (2015). Available from: http://humanityunited.org/pdfs/ Modern_Slavery_in_the_Palm_Oil_Industry.pdf.
- Stina Nilsson, Mapping Labour Rights Issues in the Food Supply Chain (GES and AP7, April 2018); KnowTheChain, Food and Beverages Benchmarks Finding Report (San Francisco, October 2016), available at https://knowthechain.org/wp-content/plugins/ ktc-benchmark/app/public/images/benchmark_reports/KTC_Food_ Beverage_Findings_Report_October.pdf.
- KnowTheChain, Apparel & Footwear Benchmark Findings Report (San Francisco, December 2016) available at https://knowthechain. org/wp-content/plugins/ktc-benchmark/app/public/images/ benchmark_reports/KTC_A&F_ExternalReport_Final.pdf.
- 24. KnowTheChain, How footwear companies and luxury brands tackle forced labor risks in their leather supply chains (June 2017), available at https://knowthechain.org/wp-content/uploads/KTC-LeatherLabor-Case-Study_Final.pdf.
- See FATF-APG, Financial Flows from Human Trafficking (FATF: Paris, 2018). See also Asia/Pacific Group on Money Laundering (APG), APG Yearly Typologies Report: Methods and Trends of Money Laundering and Terrorist Financing (July 2017). Available from: http://www.apgml.org/methods-and-trends/page.aspx?p=8d052c1c-b9b8-45e5-9380-29d5aa129f45; Select Committee of Experts on the Evaluation of Anti-Money Laundering Measures (MONEYVAL), "Proceeds from Trafficking in Human Beings and Illegal Migration/Human Smuggling," MONEYVAL 16th Plenary Meeting, Strasbourg (17-21 January 2005). Available from: https://rm.coe.int/select-committee-of-experts-on-the-evaluation-of-anti-money-laundering/1680714f5a; Caribbean Financial Action Task Force (CFATF), CFATF Working Group on Typologies -

Human Trafficking and Smuggling of Migrants (2014). Available from: https://www.cfatf-gafic.org/index.php/documents/ typologies/3564-cfatf-typologies-report-on-human-traffickingand-the-smuggling-of-migrants-1; Eastern and Southern Africa Anti-Money Laundering Group (ESAAMLG), Typologies Project Report on the Vulnerabilities of Money Laundering Related to Trafficking in Persons in the ESAAMLG Region (September 2011). Available from: http://www.esaamlg.org/userfiles/HUMAN-TRAFFICKING-Report-Mauritius-2011.pdf; Middle East and North Africa Financial Action Task Force (MENAFATF), Biennial Typologies Report, 2014 (2014). Available from: http://www. menafatf.org/information-center/menafatf-publications/menafatfbiennial-typologies-report-2014; Australian Transaction Reports and Analysis Centre (AUSTRAC), Typologies and Case Studies Report 2014 (Commonwealth of Australia, 2014). Available from: http:// www.austrac.gov.au/sites/default/files/typologies-report-2014.pdf.

- ^{26.} FATF-APG, Financial Flows, pp. 20, 65.
- Joseph Mari, "Project Protect: An In-Depth Review of the Public-Private Partnership to Combat Human Trafficking in Canada," ACAMS (12 December 2017). Available from: https://www.acamstoday.org/project-protect-combat-human-trafficking-in-canada/
- Polaris, On-Ramps, Intersections and Exit Routes: A Roadmap for Systems and Industries to Prevent and Disrupt Human Trafficking (Washington, D.C.: July 2018). Available from: https:// polarisproject.org/sites/default/files/A%20Roadmap%20for%20 Systems%20and%20Industries%20to%20Prevent%20and%20 Disrupt%20Human%20Trafficking.pdf
- ^{29.} Ibid., p. 37.
- ^{30.} Ibid., p. 52.
- ^{31.} Ibid., p. 53.
- See FATF-APG, Financial Flows, pp. 68-69.
- 33. See generally Financial Action Task Force (FATF), International Standards on Combating Money Laundering and the Financing of Terrorism and Proliferation (2011; updated February 2018). Available from: http://www.fatf-gafi.org/publications/ fatfrecommendations/documents/fatf-recommendations.html
- The jurisdictions covered are: Australia, Cambodia, Canada, China, France, Hong Kong, India, Indonesia, Liechtenstein, Malaysia, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Singapore, Switzerland, Thailand, US, UK, and Viet Nam. See Clifford Chance and Liberty Asia, Suspicious Transaction Forms: Country analysis of STR requirements (March 2017). Available from: https://static1.squarespace.com/static/53038dd2e4b0f8636b5fa8c3/t/59015eafe 6f2e1ea804cf880/14932620034439/Research-TlckBox+for+Human + Trafficking+_+%28revised+March+2017%29+%282%29.pdf
- ^{35.} See FATF/APG, Financial Flows, p. 40.
- In the US, see e.g. Department of the Treasury, Financial Crimes Enforcement Network, "Customer Due Diligence Requirements for Financial Institutions; Final Rule" (11 May 2016). Available from: https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2016-05-11/pdf/2016-10567.pdf
- US Financial Crimes Enforcement Network (US FinCEN), Advisory Guidance on Recognizing Activity that May Be Associated with Human Smuggling and Human Trafficking, FIN-2014-A008 (September 2014). Available from: https://www.fincen.gov/sites/default/files/advisory/FIN-2014-A008.pdf; FINTRAC/CANAFE, Operational Alert Indicators: The Laundering of Illicit Proceeds from Human Trafficking for Sexual Exploitation, FINTRAC-2016-OA003 (December 2016). Available from: http://www.fintrac.gc.ca/guidance-directives/overview-apercu/operation/oai-hts-eng.pdf; National Crime Agency, Red Alert: Potential Indicators of Slavery and Human Trafficking, A4R13670 (December 2014). Available from: http://www.nationalcrimeagency.gov.uk/publications/631-potential-indicators-of-slavery-and-human-trafficking/file.

- Ellen Wulfhorst, "Banks get tools to spot human traffickers moving illicit profits," Thomson Reuters Foundation (19 July 2018). Available from: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-trafficking-banking/banks-get-tools-to-spot-human-traffickers-moving-illicit-profits-idUSKBN1K91NV.
- 39. See Mitch Reznick and Michael Viehs, Pricing ESG Risk in Credit Markets, Hermes Credit and Hermes EOS Research Paper O2 2017, available at https://www.hermes-investment.com/ukw/wp-content/uploads/sites/80/2017/04/Credit-ESG-Paper-April-2017.pdf; Steffan Hörter, "How Does ESG Affect the Credit Rating of Corporate Bonds?", September 2016, available at https://us.allianzgi.com/en-us/insights/esg/how-does-esg-affect-the-credit-rating-of-corporate-bonds; and Gordon L. Clark, Andreas Feiner and Michael Viehs, From the Stockholder to the Stakeholder: How Sustainability Can Drive Financial Outperformance (Oxford/Arabesque Partners, 2015), available at http://www.sustainablefinance.ch/upload/cms/user/2015_03_SSEE_Oxford_Arabesque_How_Sustainability_Can_Drive_Financial_Outperformance.pdf.
- See Charlotte Bancilhon, Christoph Karge and Tara Norton, Win-Win-Win: The Sustainable Supply Chain Finance Opportunity (Humanity United and BSR, Paris, 2018), available at https://www.bsr.org/reports/BSR_The_Sustainable_Supply_Chain_Finance_Opportunity.pdf, pp. 28-29; and ICC, 2017 Rethinking Trade & Finance (Paris, 2017) available pp. 194-196 at https://www.icc.fi/wp-content/uploads/2017-rethinking-trade-finance.pdf.
- See generally "Putting the 'S' in ESG: Measuring Human Rights Performance for Investors" (NYU Stern School of Business, 2017); and John G. Ruggie and Emily K. Middleton, "Money, Millenials and Human Rights – Sustaining 'Sustainable Investing'," Harvard Kennedy School Corporate Responsibility Initiative Working Paper No. 69, June 2018.
- This is the Centre for Intelligence-Led Prevention: https://www.stopthetraffik.org/intelligence-led-prevention/centre-intelligence-led-prevention/.
- 43. Katrina Nakamura, Lori Bishop, et al., "Seeing slavery in seafood supply chains", Science Advances, Vol. 4, no. 7, 25 July 2018, e1701833, DOI: 10.1126/sciadv.1701833. See also Seafood Slavery Risk Tool. Available from: http://www.seafoodslaveryrisk.org; Associated Press, Seafood from Slaves series. Available from: https://www.ap.org/explore/seafood-from-slaves/.
- Inês Sofia de Oliveira, "Challenges to information sharing: perceptions and realities," Occasional Paper, RUSI (July 2016). Available from: https://rusi.org/sites/default/files/20160708_ines_challenges_to_info_sharing_final1.pdf
- Department of the Treasury, Financial Crimes Enforcement Network, Guidance on the Scope of Permissible Information Sharing Covered by Section 314 (b) Safe Harbor of the USA PATRIOT Act (16 June 2009). Available from: https://www.fincen. gov/sites/default/files/shared/fin-2009-g002.pdf. See further David Carlisle, 'Targeting Security Threats Using Financial Intelligence: The US Experience in Public-Private Information Sharing Since 9/11', RUSI Occasional Papers (April 2016).
- Joint Money Laundering Intelligence Taskforce (JMLIT). Available from: http://www.nationalcrimeagency.gov.uk/about-us/what-wedo/economic-crime/joint-money-laundering-intelligence-taskforcejmlit
- ^{47.} Nick Maxwell and David Artingstall, The Role of Financial Information-Sharing Partnerships in the Disruption of Crime, Occasional Paper, RUSI (October 2017). Available form: https:// rusi.org/sites/default/files/201710_rusi_the_role_of_fisps_in_the_ disruption_of_crime_maxwwell_artingstall_web_2.pdf
- Financial Action Task Force, FATF Guidance: Private Sector Information Sharing (November 2017). Available from: http://www.fatf-gafi.org/media/fatf/documents/recommendations/Private-Sector-Information-Sharing.pdf

- 49. See FATF-APG, Financial Flows, op. cit.; see also Financial Action Task Force. FATF Guidance.
- 50. Paul Taylor, "De-Risking and Financial Inclusion," ACAMS (6 March 2017). Available from: https://www.acamstoday.org/de-risking-and-financial-inclusion/
- International Finance Corporation (IFC), "Increased Regulation and De-risking are impeding cross-border financing in emerging markets," EM Compass, note 48 (January 2018). Available from: https://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/9e5b33c0-63a2-4ab4-bf54b87c539538d4/EMCompass_Note_48_R2.pdf?MOD=AJPERES
- Tracey Durner and Liat Shetret, "Understanding bank de-risking and its effects on financial inclusion: an exploratory study," Global Center on Cooperative Security and Oxfam, November 2015). Available from: https://www.oxfam.org/sites/www.oxfam.org/files/ file_attachments/rr-bank-de-risking-181115-en_0.pdf
- 53. See Smita Premchander, V. Prameela and M. Chidambaranathan, Prevnetion and elimination of bonded labour: the potential and limits of microfinance-led approaches (ILO: Geneva, 2014), available at https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/--ed_norm/--declaration/documents/publication/wcms_334875. pdf; and Patrick Daru, Craig Churchill and Erik Beemsterboer, "The Prevention of Debt Bondage with Microfinance-led Services", The European Journal of Development Research, vol. 17 (2005), pp. 132-154.
- Enodo Rights and Liberty Asia, Modern Slavery Governance: Basics for Boards. Available from: https://static1. squarespace.com/static/53038dd2e4b0f8636b5fa8c3/t/ 5b687d6e70a6ad18271b4482/1533574513261/ Modern+Slavery+Governance+Guide+FINAL.pdf; Also see https://www.segura.co.uk/resources/download-how-to-report-on-modern-slavery-in-the-supply-chain/.
- ^{55.} See https://observatorioescravo.mpt.mp.br/.
- See Patricía Trindade Maranhão Costa, Fighting Forced Labour: The Example of Brazil (ILO: Geneva, 2009), available at https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/@ed_norm/@declaration/documents/publication/wcms_111297.pdf.
- ^{57.} See Ministry of National Integration Decree No. 1.150.
- Trindade, Fighting Forced Labour, p. 89.
- 59. See Leonardo Sakamoto, "Using a 'dirty list' to clean up 'modern slavery' in Brazil", OpenDemocracy, 14 September 2016, available at https://www.opendemocracy.net/beyondslavery/lgscpd/ leonardo-sakamoto/leonardo-sakamoto-yes
- 60. See Ashley Feasley, "Deploying Disclosure Laws to Eliminate Forced Labour: Supply chain transparency efforts of Brazil and the United States of America", Anti-Trafficking Review, issue 5, 2015, pp. 30-49.
- Reuters, "Brazil's top court suspends controversial slavery decree", 24 October 2017, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-brazil-rights/brazils-top-court-suspends-controversial-slaverydecree-idUSKBN1CT32S.
- 62. Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act. See section 1502 on "Conflict Minerals." Available from: https://www. cftc.gov/sites/default/files/idc/groups/public/@swaps/documents/ file/hr4173_enrolledbill.pdf
- Enough Project, Progress and Challenges on Conflict Minerals: Facts on Dodd-Frank 1502 (2018) available at https:// enoughproject.org/special-topics/progress-and-challenges-conflictminerals-facts-dodd-frank-1502#Impact. Though see Government Accountability Office, "Companies face continuing challenges in determining whether their conflict minerals benefit armed groups", 25 August 2016, avaible at https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-16-805.

- Kamala D. Harris, The California Transparency in Supply Chains Act: A Resource Guide (2015). Available from: https://oag.ca.gov/sites/all/files/agweb/pdfs/sb657/resource-guide.pdf
- KnowTheChain, "Five Years of the California Transparency in Supply Chains Act", Insights Brief, 30 September 2015, available at http://knowthechain.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/ KnowTheChain_InsightsBrief_093015.pdf.
- See Executive Order 13627 on "Strengthening Protections against Trafficking in Persons in Federal Contracts"; and see 71 Fed. Reg. 20301 (19 April 2006); 72 Fed. Reg. 46335 (7 August 2007); 74 Fed. Reg. 2741 (15 January 2009); and 52.222-50 Combating Trafficking in Persons, FAR Case 2013.
- 67. See US Department of State, "Strengthening Protections Against Trafficking in Persons in Public Procurement", Fact Sheet, 28 June 2018, available at https://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/fs/2018/283542.
- 68. Communication from the Commission. Guidelines on non-financial reporting (methodology for reporting non-financial information), 2017/C 215/01, 5 July 2017, available at https://ec.europa.eu/anti-trafficking/sites/antitrafficking/files/guidelines_on_non-financial_reporting.pdf.
- Regulation (EU) 2017/821 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 17 May 2017 laying down supply chain due diligence obligations for Union importers of tin, tantalum and tungsten, their ores, and gold originating from conflict-affected and high-risk areas, OJ L 130, 19.5.2017, p. 1-20.
- Regulation (EU) No 995/2010 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 20 October 2010 laying down the obligations of operators who place timber and timber products on the market, OJ L 295, 12.11.2010, pp. 23-34. Further details are provided by EC Implementing Regulation 607/2012.
- Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the European Council, the Council, the European Central Bank, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the regions, "Action Plan: Financing Sustainable Growth", Brussels, 8.3.2018, COM(2018)97 final.
- Modern Slavery Act 2015. Available from: http://www.legislation. gov.uk/ukpga/2015/30/part/6/enacted
- See http://www.modernslaveryregistry.org/. Other assessments of compliance are found in: Business & Human Rights Resource Centre, FTSE 100 At the Starting Line: An analysis of company statements under the UK Modern Slavery Act (2016), available at https://www.business-humanrights.org/sites/default/files/ documents/FTSE%20100%20Modern%20Slavery%20Act. pdf; Business & Human Rights Resource Centre, First Year of FTSE 100 Reports Under the UK Modern Slavery Act: Towards Elimination (2017), available at https://www.business-humanrights. org/sites/default/files/FTSE%20100%20Report%20FINAL%20 %28002%291Dec2017.pdf; CORE, Risk Averse? Company Reporting on raw material and sector-specific risks under the Transparency in Supply Chains clause in the UK Modern Slavery Act 2015 (2017), available at http://corporate-responsibility.org/wpcontent/uploads/2017/10/171003_Risk-Averse-FINAL-1.pdf; Ergon, Modern slavery statements: One year on (April 2017), available at http://ergonassociates.net/wp-content/uploads/2016/03/MSA_ One_year_on_April_2017.pdf?x74739.
- 74. KnowTheChain, "Eradicating Forced Labor in Electronics: What do company statements under the UK Modern Slavery Act tell us?", March 2018, available at https://knowthechain.org/wp-content/uploads/KTC-ICT-MSA-Report_Final_Web.pdf.
- 75. UK Home Office, "Government commissions independent review of the Modern Slavery Act 2015," https://www.gov.uk/government/ news/government-commissions-independent-review-of-themodern-slavery-act-2015.

- French Duty of Vigilance law, LOI n° 2017-399, 27 March 2017. English translation available at http://corporatejustice.org/documents/publications/ngo-translation-french-corporate-duty-of-vigilance-law.pdf.
- See Sociaal-Economische Raad, Dutch Banking Sector Agreement on international responsible business conduct regarding human rights (The Hague, October 2016), https://www.ser.nl/~/media/files/internet/publicaties/overige/2010_2019/2016/dutch-banking-sector-agreement.ashx; and see Ryan Brightwell, "Going DutchL What's in the new Dutch banking sector agreement on human rights?", BankTrack, 10 November 2016, available at https://www.banktrack.org/blog/going_dutch_what_s_in_the_new_dutch_banks_and_human_rights_covenant.
- 78. See Gerard Oonk, "Child Labour Due Diligence Law for companies adopted by Dutch Parliament", 8 February 2017, available at http://www.indianet.nl/170208e.html.
- 79. See Swiss Coalition for Corporate Justice, "The initiative text with explanations", Factsheet V, available at https://konzern-initiative.ch/ wp-content/uploads/2018/06/KVI_Factsheet_5_E.pdf.
- See German Federal Foreign Office National Action Plan. Implementation of the UN Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights 2016-2020 (December 2016), p. 12, available at https://www.bmz.de/en/zentrales_downloadarchiv/themen_ und_schwerpunkte/menschenrechte/NAP_Business_Human_ Rights.pdf
- 81. See Home Affairs, "Fact Sheet: Modern Slavery Reporting Requirement", May 2018, available https://www.homeaffairs.gov. au/consultations/Documents/modern-slavery/modern-slaveryreporting-requirement.pdf; and see Kieran Guilbert, "Thousands of companies to take action under Australia's anti-slavery law,"

- Thomson Reuters (10 May 2018). Available from: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-australia-slavery-lawmaking/thousands-of-companies-to-take-action-under-australias-anti-slavery-law-idUSKBN11B2D8. For the background, see Joint Standing Committee on Foreign Affairs, Defence and Trade, "Modern slavery and global supply chains" (Commonwealth of Australia: Canberra, August 2017), available at https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Committees/Joint/Foreign_Affairs_Defence_and_Trade/ModernSlavery/Interim_Report. For analysis specific to financial institutions see Abigail McGregor, JP Wood and Greg Vickery, "Banking on social responsibility: reporting on modern slavery could pay dividends", Norton Rose Fulbright, 6 October 2017, available at: http://www.nortonrosefulbright.com/knowledge/publications/157501/banking-on-social-responsibility-reporting-on-modern-slavery-could-pay-dividends.
- Modern Slavery Act 2018, No. 30 (NSW), available at: https://www.legislation.nsw.gov.au/#/view/act/2018/30/title. See Abigail McGregor, "Modern Slavery Act for Commercial Organisations with an Employee in NSW passes today," Norton Rose Fulright, June 2018 available at http://www.nortonrosefulbright.com/knowledge/publications/168186/modern-slavery-act-for-commercial-organisations-with-an-employee-in-nsw-passes-today; and see Christine Covington, Michael do Rozario, Anthony Forsyth, "NSW Modern Slavery Act and Commonwealth Slavery Bill: How will Organisations be Affected by the Reporting Requirements," 4 July 2018, available at http://www.corrs.com.au/publications/corrs-in-brief/nsw-modern-slavery-act-and-commonwealth-slavery-bill-how-will-organisations-be-affected-by-the-reporting-requirements/.
- See Verité, "Compliance is Not Enough: Best Practices in Responding to The California Transparency in Supply Chains Act", White Paper, November 2011, available at http://www.verite. org/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/VTE_WhitePaper_California_ Bill657FINAL5.pdf.

Secretariat Briefing Paper 1

FINANCIAL SECTOR
COMPLIANCE TO ADDRESS
MODERN SLAVERY AND
HUMAN TRAFFICKING

ISBN 978-92-808-9095-2

